Debenham Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 19th November 2018 at 7:30pm at Dove Cottage, Debenham
Present:  Cllrs S Palframan (Chairman), R Blackwell (Vice-chairman), L Cockerton, G Helm, S Dobson, D Seccombe, M Hammond, J Baldwin, District Cllr K Guthrie, Mrs D Bedwell (Clerk) and five members of the public.
	1. Apologies for absence: Apologies had been received from Cllrs F Winrow-Giffin and S Phipps, as well as County Cllr M Hicks.

	2. Declarations of interest with regards to items on the agenda and additions to register: Cllr J Baldwin declared a pecuniary interest on matters pertaining to her allotment plot and Cllr M Hammonds dispensation regarding NP matters was noted.

 

	3. Reports 

3.1 District Councillor’s report: A report had been circulated to members ahead of the meeting and was added to by Cllr K Guthrie. Members expressed their disappointment at the lack of communication between MSDC and the Parish Council ahead of the Avenue of Oaks event at The Meadows. 
Although an invitation had been received by the Parish Council to send two representatives just days before the event, this had not been extended to the whole parish and had not been publicised. 
There had been no consultation or information sharing with the Parish Council, which would have been appreciated and the way it had been organised had left the community feeling excluded, which was a shame as this could have been an opportunity to unite in remembrance. 
Cllr K Guthrie noted the feelings expressed and would feed back to MSDC, although she herself had not been privy to very much during the event planning stages. 

3.2 County Councillor’s report: A report had been received by the Council.


	4. Debenham Litter Campaign presentation: A comprehensive presentation was received from a local resident who had been heading a litter campaign for a number of years in Debenham. Within the presentation were a number of requests for items for consideration, including posters for display and letters to households.  Members thanked this resident for all their efforts and commitment to this cause and would consider requests under item 11.10 of this agenda. 
 

	5. Presentation by the Community Housing Enabling Officer (MSDC): A presentation was received from the Officer. Some of the possibilities discussed were of interest to councillors and a further meeting would be held in order to discuss these in more detail.


	6. Public participation at meetings: Meeting open to allow members of the public to speak:  There were no comments from members of the public.


	7. To approve the minutes of the meeting held October 15th 2018: It was resolved to approve the minutes as a true record of the meeting held.


	8. Finance and Administration
8.1 Considerations from meeting held 12 November 2018, including:

a) 1st and 2nd quarter accounts 2018/2019- It was resolved to approve the recommendation for approval of the accounts. The current position was generally in line with the budget and there were no reasons for concern.
b) 2019/20 budget and precept – Additional recommendations were noted. The first draft would be considered at the December meeting.
c) Meeting dates 2019- It was resolved to recommend the approval of the meeting dates schedule.
d) St Mary’s Church wall repairs (additional repair costs)- It was resolved to approve the additional expenditure of £1,972 towards this project, a cost that had not been foreseeable and could not have been identified until this stage of the build.
It was suggested that the DPCC should be approached for a contribution towards this unexpected cost. However, in the absence of a positive response, the Parish Council remained in agreement with the approval of the total expenditure. Cllr R Blackwell to liaise with the DPCC.

8.2 To approve accounts for payment and note receipts and bank balances: It was resolved to approve the accounts for payment. Receipts and bank balances were also noted.
8.3 To consider application for funding from the DPCC towards Wi-Fi provision at Dove Cottage: Deferred.
8.4 Action List (including notification of additional hours to respond to Freedom of Information requests received by the Council): The Action list was updated by those present. It was noted that a recent increase in requests for information would possibly result in an increase of the Clerk’s working hours, which would need to be processed as additional hours and for which approval was needed from Council.
Councillors approved the payment of additional hours for the compliance with ICO and FOI legislation but requested that these were made public (within Data Protection parameters) in order to inform the parish how they affected the council’s budget. It was also noted that some requests were becoming time consuming and of some concern and that efforts should be made to establish the validity of such requests. 
8.5 Christmas preparations- Recommendation for erection/decoration of trees on December 1st and official turning-on of lights on December 8th and additional expenditure for DPC meeting sundries: The Christmas trees had been ordered and would be delivered in time to be erected on December 1st, with the lights being turned on December 8th 4-4.30pm. Additional lights for Cross Green at a cost not exceeding £100 were also approved. 
The expenditure for sundries at the December parish council meeting was also approved. 



	9. Planning matters
9.1 Applications received for recommendation to MSDC:

             a) DC/18/04876 - Land to the South-West of Mill House, Gracechurch Street: Full Planning  

Application - Change of Use of agricultural land to south-west of Mill House to residential garden land: It was resolved to recommend the approval of this planning application.
      9.2 To note Approvals/Refusals/Appeals:

a) DC/18/04621 12 - 14 High Street: Discharge of Conditions, Condition 2 (Agreement of Materials): Approved.

b) DC/18/04330 - 48 High Street: Retrospective application for the replacement of gallery front windows and entrance door: Approved.
c) DC/18/03824 Hogs Kiss, Priory Lane: Discharge of Conditions Application for DC/17/04072- Condition 5 (Archaeological Assessment): Approved.
      9.3 Other Planning Correspondence: There had been no further planning correspondence.

 

	10. To consider correspondence received regarding the imminent closure of The Angel Public House: Various items of correspondence had been received but these appeared to have been superseded by the news that the lease with the current landlord had been extended for a further period of three years and Christmas arrangements previously publicised were back on track. These very positive news were appreciated by all members.


	11. Committees and working groups: To receive reports and consider recommendations/agree actions:
11.1 Cemetery (Inc. St Mary’s Church and URC): Recommendations from meeting held November 12th: 
· Cemetery extension informal enquiry- correspondence had been sent to a local land owner but a response was yet to be received.
· St Mary’s Churchyard additional wall repair costs- approved previously under item 8.1 d).
· Bonfire section at the Cemetery: Contractor had already cleared most of the debris, only longer/thiker branches remained, which a local tree surgeon had agreed to shred.
· URC- Letters to be sent to adjacent properties regarding the URC land boundaries and the recent positioning of various items on that land.
· Box hedging/inappropriate planting on plots- A number of items were deliberated and it was agreed that the Debenham Cemetery Policy would be reviewed and that the Committee would consider the matter again in order to issue a final response to those concerned, as further enquiries needed to be made at this point.
· Cllr D Seccombe had nearly finalized the Cemetery records document, which would be publicized on the parish council website in the new year. Cllr D Seccombe was thanked for all his hard work with this project.

11.2 Allotments: Cllr J Baldwin had registered as a Master Composter with the Suffolk County Council 

composting scheme.
11.3 Trees and Greens: It was noted that some trees in Lock Close had had their crowns lifted. A further 

report would be received from Cllr S Phipps in due course.
11.4 Street furniture/public lavatories: No matters to report.
11.5 Highways: members and the Clerk continued to express their disappointment at the lack of response 

from Suffolk County Council with regards to health and safety work directives. This delay was affecting the recently formed Maintenance Working Group, which remained unable to respond to requests for minor maintenance around the village.
11.6 Woodland: A number of items were discussed, including the required transfer of VAT between the 

Parish Council account and the Woodland account. This transfer was approved subject to the prior notification of amounts, which would be noted at the December meeting (following the Woodland Steering Group’s meeting).
11.7 Neighbourhood Plan: Cllr S Palframan gave members a very positive update regarding the Examiner’s 

report and elucidated those not on the NP Delivery Committee of the remaining process which lay ahead. Cllr J Baldwin and the Clerk, as social media administrators, had followed up on enquiries from members of the public and had tried to clarify matters whenever possible. 
11.8 Debenham Youth Provision: Deferred to the new year.
11.9 Debenham Maintenance Group: No additional matters to report.
11.10 Debenham Litter Group: Following on from the earlier presentation, members considered the requests put forward as follows:
· The Parish Council was fully supportive of the litter campaign, therefore members approved the funding of printing costs for the posters. Cllr K Guthrie would also be approached for a contribution towards it from her Locality budget.
· The poster was also approved subject to the removal of the sentence referring to the £100 fine- it was felt that the ethos of the NP “A Village at ease with itself” should be observed and positive reinforcement given to those who were considerate dog owners, rather than punitively remarking on those who weren’t. The emphasis should be on a positive message.

· With regards to the main letter, members agreed that should it come from the Group, they should be free to circulate whatever they wished; However, if it was to be formally issued by the Parish Council, it would need to be re-drafted in a way that was approved by all and was in line with the Council’s directives.

· Stickers for waste bins- members agreed that although they had no issue with it, it should be up to each resident to agree (or not) to stick such posters onto their bins and that their choice must be respected. 

11.11 Debenham Leisure Centre: Appointment of Trustee and DPC Liaison members: It was resolved to 
appoint Cllr G Helm initially as a DPC liaison member. This would be reviewed at a later stage with regards to whether it would translate into a full Trustee position. 
11.12 Appointment of Cllrs to replace vacancy on the various committees/working groups: As councillors’ 

current term of office was due to end in May 2019, it was agreed to leave the status quo until the new council was elected.


	12. To note correspondence circulated to members and consider any additional responses needed: There had been no further items of correspondence to consider apart from those already circulated and agreed.


	13. To consider matters raised by Cllrs at previous meetings and subsequent updates received:
12.1 Debenham business directory: Cllr D Seccombe had been working with the Clerk in order to ensure the GDPR compliance of the letter which was due to be sent out to local businesses.
12.3 Village Green telephone box: Deferred.


	14. Chair’s urgent business: any items not on this agenda but of such urgency as to merit, in the Chair’s opinion, immediate action: There were no items of an urgent nature for consideration.


	15. To receive any reports from Councillors/requests for addition to a future agenda: Cllr S Palframan had attended both Remembrance events on behalf of the Council and the Clerk had attended the Avenue of Oaks event at the Meadows. 


	16. Date of next meeting:  10th December (one week earlier than usual): Date noted. 

	Temporary exclusion of press and public: That pursuant to the Public Bodies (Admission at meetings) Act 1960 the Public and Press be excluded from the meeting due to the confidential nature of the business to be discussed


	17. To consider reports received by the Council and agree any response needed: The various items of correspondence received had been considered during the meeting and GDPR had been observed as no members of the public had been present when they had been discussed, therefore no further matters were considered at this point. 
With no further matters to be transacted, the meeting ended at 9.00 am, followed by the signing and verifying of accounts for payment.

Signed:___________________________  Date:__________________________
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